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   Johan DeVries was born and raised in Friesland, a province in 
the northern part of the Netherlands. In 1929, he became a coal 
miner in the southern part of the country, and worked as a coal 
miner there for 16 years.  
 
     In 1941, he and his wife volunteered to take in a child from 
Rotterdam, which had suffered severe bombing. They had a Christian 
child for a year. In 1942, they were asked to take in a Jewish boy, 
and they agreed. Johan learned that the boy's baby sister was being 
hidden nearby, and he arranged to take her in also. The DeVries 
family sheltered about 15 Jewish people altogether during the war 
for varying periods.  
 
      Some local people knew about the situation. The police 
department would warn the family of planned German raids (see index 
1925); a blind person feeling the little girl believed she was 
Jewish (see 1750); a German man living nearby was fond of the girl, 
and warned Mr. DeVries to watch out because he was being watched 
(see 2205, 2240): and the employees at the coal mine marked De 
Vries present even if he was absent because of his other 
responsibilities (see 3120).  
 
Although at times during the interview Mr. DeVries suggests that 
their situation "Just happened to us," he is articulate and intense 
as he describes the conscious choice he and his wife made when they 
were asked to hide the Jewish boy (see index 1085). Mr. and Mrs. De 
Vries were honored at Yad Vashem in 1977. 
 
1:35 - I was born in 1911 in Friesland, in the northern part of the 
Netherlands. I was born and grew up in Opperkooten.    
I spoke Frisian while I was growing up; my daughter and I still 
speak it together. It's a language of its own. It has lots of 
Scottish in it, and some French.  
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2:50 - (Greta) - Dutch is still the official language, though. When 
you go to school there you speak Dutch.  
 
2:70 - (Greta) - Dutch people can't understand it [Frisian]. Nobody 
can,I think!  
 
2:95 - (Johan) - Friesland used to be a country of its own. Partly 
[what is now] Holland, a piece of Germany, and a piece of Denmark 
... later it became a province of the Netherlands.  
 
3:25 - I had two brothers and six sisters. I was the second 
youngest one.  
 
3:50 - My father was a farmer. He had a couple of cows, and worked 
for other people. We had a little farm. 
 
3:75 - We never went hungry, but there was no wealth. It was hard 
work to make ends meet.  
 
4:00 - I think I was closer to my mother than to my father. She was 
kind of strict, in a way. She was a hard-working woman. You could 
not fool around with her. She taught you what was what. 
 
4:50 - We were not very religious. We had to go to Sunday School, 
but when we could sneak off, we did so -- and went to the canal, 
swimming. My mother had a rule: we were not allowed to lie, and not 
to steal, and not to kill anybody. And we had to help elderly 
people and children. Those were the rules we had to follow.  
 
4:95 - We helped everybody. And I still do, and my daughter too. We 
still help people. 
 
5:20 - [Was anyone else an important influence?] -- Well, my 
girlfriend, who was later on my wife! (He laughs.) But, other than 
that, no.  
 
5:40 - (Greta) - They were married 52 years.  
 
5:50 - (Johan) - We grew up free -- a lot different from the young 
people these days. There were no radios, no TVs ... we had to find 
our own entertainment.  
 
5:85 - I went to the village school. There was only one school 
there, and one church. There were no Jewish people living in the 
village, but there were Jewish people in the cities. Leeuwarden was 
20 km away from us. And one [Jewish man] came from somewhere to buy 
cattle for his slaughtering outfit.  
 
6:35 - But no Jewish people lived close to us. My dad said, many 
times, "I'd rather deal with the black Jews than the white ones." 
The white ones were the very religious people. My dad dealt quite 
a bit with Jews. 
 
7:05 - My wife was from another village, not too far away. After we 
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married, I was kind of unemployed. You couldn't work outside -- it 
was winter -- and I went south. I became a coal miner in 1929. 16 
years I was down in there.  
 
7:50 - We were married in '28. I was only 17 when I married.  
 
7:60 - Greta I have a very young father! I always hated to tell 
people how old I am, because they see my father and think I am 
younger.  
 
7:90 - (Johan) - We had a good life there. And the kids grew up, 
too, quite happily. 
 
8:20 - I was a coal miner from 1929 to 1945, I think. -- No, it was 
1944, when we were freed from the Germans. For the rest of Holland 
it was 1945.  
 
8:50 - (Greta) - I was born in 1929.  
 
8:60 - (Johan) - When I was in the south, I knew only one Jew -- 
Piet Van Munn (? - phonetic spelling). He was a coal miner, but not 
in the same mine I was in. He was in a different one. In the 
wartime, we hid him for a week, I think, because he had to move 
away, too. He was not safe.  
 
8:90 - [When did you first know something was happening to the 
Jews. Did you know before Holland was occupied?] --Yes. There were 
several Jews and Jewish families who came from Germany over to 
Holland. And they felt a lot safer there. They went more to the big 
cities.  
 
9:40 - When we were occupied in 1941, you heard a lot more: that 
Jews were taken away, and what happened with them. That's the way 
we came to it, I guess. We did not plan it -- not at all. It just 
happened to us.  
 
9:65 - In the war, the Germans bombed Rotterdam rather badly, and 
they sent children out. We ended up with one -- Lieven De Upt (? - 
phonetic spelling).  
 
9:90 - He was with us over a year, I think. Then, in 1942...  
 
10:00 - [Did you ask to take children?] -- They got our name. 
Because our children went wild [with fear] when they heard a plane, 
we gave our name in. At that time we had Greta and her brother. We 
had that boy from Rotterdam for over a year. 
 
 
10:50 - Then, one night when I came home from the coal mine, I 
thought there was something special because my wife was still up. 
And there was [something special]: a lady came, and she said she 
knew we'd had a boy from Rotterdam, and would we have another one.  
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And my wife said, "Sure, when someone needs help, sure!" "Ja," she 
says, "But this is a Jew." And my wife said, "Oh. I have to talk to 
my husband first." 
 
10:85 - So we talked it over that night. We talked for quite some 
time, but we decided: if you closed the door on children like that 
now, and they were taken away, how would you feel the rest of your 
life? I think I wouldn't be able to live with myself. So we decided 
to take the little boy. And she brought the little boy.  
 
11:20 - That is in 1942. He had asthma, and he was still wetting 
the bed. He blamed Greta for that -- [he said] she gave him too 
much to drink! (Johan and Greta laugh.)  
 
11:40 - (Greta) - I was his older sister. 
 
11:45 - (Johan) - He was about 3 1/2 years old. His father was, we 
learned later, taken to Sobibor and killed out there. And most of 
their family. But their mother was underground -- but we didn't 
know that. 
 
11:70 - When he came, he was scared, like a little bird. Well, he 
had been moved around too much. But at last he started talking a 
bit, and he started talking about his little sister. So I sniffled 
around, and I found out where she was. So once in a while I went 
in. And one day, I came and this lady says she couldn't eat any 
more, she couldn't sleep any more, and she [the little sister] has 
got to go. The girl was 1 1/2 years old.  
 
12:15 - (Greta) - She cut all her hair off. Remember? It was curly 
hair.  
 
12:20 - (Johan) - I said, "Don't be hasty. We'll seek another 
place." But I had my mind made up. I had to talk it over with my 
wife, and then we'd take the little girl, too. Well, they'd shoot 
me for one, they may as well shoot me for two. 
 
12:50 - That afternoon I went to her and said, "Have the girl ready 
at 10 tomorrow morning. We've found another place for her." I 
didn't tell her we were going to take her. No: you had to be 
careful. 
 
12:65 - And that morning, I went and got the little girl. But we 
hadn't told the little boy. And he was in the front room playing, 
when I came in the back door. Oh God, I thought I was going to 
break down! I thought it was better that they grown up together, 
otherwise they would be strangers to each other.  
 
13:00 - They liked it, and they're still in touch. I'm surprised 
how much the boy still remembers! And we didn't know the children's 
names, either. The boy's name was Bob, and the girl was Evie. 
 
13:30 - But their real names were Schlomo and Chava Hareman (? - 
phonetic spelling) -- but I still call them Bob and Evie.  

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 



13:45 - (Greta) - I was 12 when they came. We knew everything. My 
dad always told us everything, which was good -- because otherwise 
people would wonder, why do people always come to your house so 
often, why do they look dark, or whatever. But I would never say 
anything. I knew what the danger was. 
 
13:85 - (Johan) - At first it was difficult. When we had the little 
boy, we made out that he was a little kid from Rotterdam again, and 
he had lost his parents. But, really, he came from Amsterdam. 
 
14:00 - And we said the same thing about his sister. 
 
14:05 - (Greta) - We didn't care what they thought. We didn't have 
to tell them; they could think what they like. We couldn't tell 
them. 
 
14:15 - (Johan) - It was a time you couldn't tell your closest 
friends what was going on. But later on you found out. We lost a 
lot of friends for helping the Jews -- well, so to say, friends -- 
more a bunch of freeloaders! We lost some of them, but I don't 
care!  
 
14:30 - (Greta) - I tell you, those kids looked Jewish...  
 
14:45 - (Johan) - And later on we were very happy for what we did. 
When we were in Yad Vashem in 1977, we were both very proud. And 
I'm still proud for what we did. 
 
14:65 - [How much did you think about it before 1977?] --Well, we 
planned to go to Canada. And the mother -- she was full of cancer 
- 
- she came over. She showed up after we were freed. A Catholic 
priest brought her to us. 
 
14:90 - She knew pretty well where the children were, but she 
didn't know exactly where. She didn't know names or addresses. This 
was in 1944. We were freed in the fall. 
 
15:10 - This Catholic Priest knew a fellow who was in business and 
they brought the mother to us. But the children wouldn't go to 
their mother. They stayed on my wife's lap  
 
15:30 - She died later in Amsterdam. Greta was there for some time 
looking after the children while she was in the hospital. Greta was 
17 then. My wife and I went, and we planned to go to Canada. We 
knew she was going to die, and she knew. We wanted to adopt them. 
But never try that with Jews! We couldn't -- because it was the 
mother's wish that they have a Jewish education, which I couldn't 
give them, and that they go to Israel later on. 
 
15:70 - And then we kind of lost contact. And then one noon I came 
home for dinner, and my wife said, "We got a letter from far away 
- 
- from Bob." 
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16:00 - They went to an orphanage for a little while, and then to 
a kibbutz in Israel.  
 
16:15 - We came to Canada in 1948. We got this letter, I think it 
must have been about 1951 or 1952. He had seen a war film. 
 
16:45 - (Greta) - And he tried and tried to get your address... 
 
16:50 - (Johan) - And he got it from the police in Unsberg (? - 
phonetic spelling). I was well known to the police!  
 
16:60 - (Johan) - Bob was born in 1938. 
 
16:70 - (Johan) - They're coming here. He's been married 25 years, 
and she's an American with two brothers in the States, so they come 
to the States -- Los Angeles and Illinois -- and they come here for 
four days. The boy with his wife. He has four children, and the 
girl has two boys. She married a Jewish guy from Morocco. 
 
17:10 - (Greta) - Weren't they nice to us, when we were there?  
 
17:20 - (Johan) - They were so nice to us when we came in 1977 that 
I said to my wife, "When we sit down, I bet they'll carry us home!" 
 
17:30 - (Johan) - We spent 16 days in Jerusalem, and 10 days with 
the girl and her husband. 
 
17:50 - [Did anyone in the town know when you had the kids] -- 
Well, after a while we let the kids play outside, because you can't 
keep kids inside. We had grownups too, but they had to stay inside. 
A lot of people knew, but we didn't talk about it. When a blind 
fellow felt the little girl, he could feel that she was a Jew.  
 
17:95 -- When a car was coming -- because no one except the doctor 
drove a car -- then the neighbors swept them [the kids] off the 
road.  
 
18:10 - (Greta) - But they never talked about it. They never said 
they are Jewish. Not ever. 
 
18:20 - (Johan) - We had 15 people staying with us. We had some 
only two days, maybe. But Lieven was two weeks, and then the whole 
family came back.  
 
18:45 - (Greta) - The son and the daughter came too...  
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18:50 - (Johan) - This was a businessman, and he came with his 
brother. They owned three big furniture stores in Holland. They 
went to another place, but it was not a very good place. This 
fellow wanted him to sign an agreement that he would pay him so- 
and-so much after the war, when he got his store back. And I told 
him, "Don't sign anything; I'll come back tomorrow, and you go back 
with me." 
 
18:90 - So we took him back. And then they got a pretty good place, 
I think. 
 
18:95 - (Greta) - That was when his daughter and son were with him, 
the second time. 
 
19:10 - [Where did all these people stay?] -- Well, it could happen 
that you come in and you have to sleep there, and I sleep in that 
corner, and my wife slept on the couch. Our beds were always full. 
 
19:25 - [Were you ever worried about the Germans coming?] --Well, 
we had a very good friend with the police. And when a raid would 
come, the police were notified. And the head of the police -- we 
never talked with him, we knew each other, but we never talked -- 
and then he'd say to our friend, "You'd better go up there to those 
people and tell them what's coming."  
 
19:45 - And then we cleared out. 
 
19:55 - (Greta) - Then we'd find other places for them. 
 
19:60 - (Johan) - And sometimes the children were away for a couple 
of days, and once for two weeks we moved out. 
 
19:75 - (Greta) - My parents were somewhere in Friesland, and we 
were in the south, and... 
 
19:80 - (Johan) - They [the Germans] could have the house! We were 
well protected that way, because the police always let us know. One 
night he came on really short notice, and we didn't know where to 
 
send the kids. And he said, "I've got it. I'll put your wife in 
jail with the kids. They'll never look in jail." And he brought 
some pillows and blankets. He lived nearby. The Germans never 
looked in there.  
 
20:25 - I brought Bob to a minister. Nice people. He could play 
piano...they had beautiful beds. They had one little girl. And he 
got sad. This minister had a good friend who was a doctor. He could 
trust him. So the doctor came out and looked the little boy over, 
and he said, "There's nothing wrong; the only thing that's wrong is 
he's homesick." So we came there, and he saw my wife, and he cried 
... and he had to come home. We said, "Tomorrow night we'll come 
and get you." He was so homesick he couldn't eat, and then his 
asthma flared up.  
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20:85 - We had some funny times, sometimes. Trying times. He was 
always tense. He was always like a fiddle string. Now, I wouldn't 
hurt anybody. But in that time, I could have made up my mind in a 
split second to cut somebody's throat. 
 
21:05 - And I would have done it, too, if they'd come after the 
kids. And the wife, just the same. But we came through. We were 
lucky, I guess. Bad people have all the luck in the world. (He 
laughs.)  
 
21:30 - We needed a place for the little girl, and I went to some 
people who used to be neighbors -- Christian people, very 
religious. Christian Reformed. High up. They had three little 
girls. Bekenkamp (? -phonetic spelling). I went there and asked 
them if they could take, for one night, our little girl. She would 
have done it, but not him. Oh, he wouldn't risk anything for those 
rotten Jews, this and that... so I said, that's too bad. And then 
when I had to go, he says, "We will pray for you." I didn't know 
what to do -- take my knife and cut his throat, or tell him to pray 
for himself -- because he needs it more! But I'm glad I didn't 
touch him. (He laughs.) 
 
21:80 - Those were very hard times. You had to behave yourself... 
After we were freed, he was one of the first ones to come with his 
hand out. He wanted to congratulate me. You know what I did? I spit 
in his hand! 
 
21:90 - I said, "Don't you come near me any more." And he didn't!  
 
22:05 - [Did most of your neighbors congratulate you?] --Yes, 
because they all loved the children. We had German people living 
behind us, and he had two boys. One had to go into the army, and he 
never came back. He was only 17.  At first we were afraid. 
Germans... but the little girl was sitting time after time on his 
lap. He was crazy about her. 
 
22:35 - (Greta) - And we didn't even speak with them, did we?  
 
22:40 - (Johan) - I never spoke with him, but he warned me a couple 
of times. He said, "You'd better look out; they are watching you." 
After the war, he had to go back to Germany, of course. But he had 
many years in the coal mine in Holland, and his son wanted to come 
over to Canada, but he couldn't buy any land. So my wife went to 
the bank and we sent him a loan. 
 
22:80 - He said his dad had trouble with his pension from the mine, 
because he was German. I wrote a nice letter. I said he was a more 
trusted fellow than many, so to say, very good Hollandse [Dutch] 
people. He didn't know everything, but he knew what was going on. 
Later on I got a thank-you note. He got his pension. 
 
22:95 - (Greta) - Those people were scared, and they disappeared 
during the night one night. But he didn't have to. They were good.  
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23:15 - (Greta) - [Were you afraid as a chid?] -- No; we were 
always a close family. We did everything together; they told us 
everything. We were told, if anything happened, we should always go 
to the principal at school and only listen to him. He would tell us 
what to do; we could trust him.  
 
23:45 - (Johan) - I don't know... it was a rotten time... ,  
 
24:50 - (Greta) - If you're a close family, it makes a lot if 
difference. If you talk things over...  
 
23:60 [It sounds as if in many ways it was a good time] (Johan) - 
In a way, yes. It tied you closer together. Like we were in the 
south, a Catholic part of the country, and we were Protestants. And 
it [the religious differences] kept them apart. But, during the 
wartime, they came closer together. 
 
23:85 - (Greta) - But there were scary days, of course. One time 
we'd gone up north. My dad's sister got married. And we came back 
and half the neighborhood was at the station, and the kids were 
gone, and my mother was gone. We didn't know what was going on. I'm 
sure I must have been scared then. I was about 13. It's funny how 
you forget that so much quicker. You remember the happy times: the 
kids, reading books to them. 
 
24:40 - (Johan) - That was the day we came back and they were 
shooting the train. You were 14 or 15. 
 
24:70 [Some people say they felt empty after the war] (Johan) - No 
-- well, we missed the children badly. But we still had contact 
with many of them, and with other people. And we had other boys, 
too, sometimes five or six, I don't know. I always tell everybody, 
Jews never forget -- just like an elephant. We never had that empty 
feeling. 
 
25:05 - When we first came here to Canada, lt was like a heavy 
weight was off. The wartime was still hanging on to you, and the 
tension. And we came here, and it just lifted off. We were never 
homesick. That was 40 years ago.  
 
25:30 [Did you think about the war a lot?] -- No, not a lot. After 
my wife and I started talking about it, I said, "I still can't 
understand how we would be so crazy to risk our lives for these 
strange people." And my wife said, "Ja, we would never do it again, 
would we? No." And she looked at me and laughed. She said, "You 
know just as well as I do -- we would do the same thing over 
again!" 
 
25:60 - [Why did you and your wife have the strength to do this] -- 
As I said, we didn't plan anything. It happened to us. 
 
25:75 - [Did any of your siblings do anything like this] --No. They 
were living up north, and my mother was still alive, and she was 
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worried. 
 
25:90 - (Greta) - To be honest, very few people did anything. When 
I was in Washington, and they said how few people had really helped 
the Jewish people, I felt almost ashamed. I always take things like 
that for granted: you help people, that's what you're for.  
 
I've been raised that way. But then, when they were honored, I 
thought -- my own children, when they were little... if they had to 
go away like that... and then I got to thinking, it was really 
brave of my father and mother. Of course, I was very proud of them. 
But until they were honored at Israel, I never gave it much 
thought. 
 
26:30 - (Greta) - My mother always helped everybody. Whenever 
anyone in the neighborhood had a baby, she was always the first to 
go and wash and to make soup. It's always soup -- that fixes 
everything!  
 
26:45 - (Johan) - We found out -- don't go to the deep-down 
religious people for help. 
 
26:55 - (Greta) - They always disappoint me very much. 
 
26:60 - (Johan) - We had one Communist friend. And he said, when 
they caught him, they'd have to shoot him 300 times! (They laugh.) 
He was a man you could call on whenever... I don't know what 
happened to him. I think they got him...  
 
26:95 - (Johan) - We lost friends. We had friends who used to come 
here. After we were honored at Yad Vashem we were proud of that. We 
showed them the medal we got, and the paper that we planted a tree. 
And this fellow said, "You people think you did a very good deed? 
No -- you committed a big sin." "Oh? How is that? "Well, those Jews 
killed Jesus Christ." I said, "I don't think you learned your 
Sunday School lessons, because it was the Romans, not the Jews. 
Jesus Christ was a Jew himself." I went to the closet and got his 
coat, and said, "Here's your coat. You'd better go and never come 
back." And they never did.  
 
27:35 - (Johan) - I could have killed them. My wife cried, and then 
I got mad. I was bigger and stronger when I was younger. But I 
never killed anybody. I'm joking. (He laughs.) 
 
27:55 - (Greta) - My mother was a very good woman. She always 
helped everybody. She could just go to a stranger, and walk into 
the house and take over. She'd just do this. We have two sons. Both 
are married. One had a boy and a girl. One is a little baby only 
five months old. the others are 14 and 10. The baby is really 
something special...babies are special.  
 
28:00 -(Greta) - They know about the war -- oh, yes. And we're all 
really excited about their coming August 14-18. We're all very 
happy about it. We wrote them a letter, and said, we'll go kosher 
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for you. Because they're very religious. So now I have to find some 
food. 
 
28:30 - (Greta) - We went to the synagogue with them when we were 
there. I knew very little about the Jewish religion, so I thought 
this is my chance. So I asked if I could go. They were delighted. 
We got the little hats for the head.  
The women sat upstairs and the men downstairs. I thought it was 
great. Everything was nice.  
 
28:50 - (Greta) - I thought the Sabbath was very nice, when they 
sing and light the candles. I thought it was just great. So I wrote 
her a letter. Of course it's ok they come, any old time. Whatever 
we have we'll cancel. (She asks interviewer about details such as 
towels and plates. She says she'll buy some new plates.) 
 
28:95 - (Johan) - In an emergency, the Jews would eat pork. We had 
one older couple, in their sixties, I guess --for us it was older 
people! They had to hide in a ditch. I don't know who brought them 
because we never ask names. I'm still sorry I didn't ask that 
elderly couple. They were still wet. The lady cried, and he was a 
little man. They took their wet clothes off, and wore my clothes. 
They were too big. My wife was small; her clothing didn't fit the 
lady, so she had to wear my underwear too! (He laughs.) They went 
in our bed, my wife went on the couch, and I washed the clothes and 
dried them on the stove. And then I had an hour or two to lie on 
the floor and close my eyes.  
 
19:60 - I had to buy food on the black market, because the Jews had 
no food coupons. So I had a pig sometimes, and my wife hid it in 
the cellar. So I brought some of the meat up, and I saw that 
something was wrong with that couple. I said, "What's wrong? Be 
honest."  
 
29:85 -- "Well, " he says, "I don't want to insult you..."  
I said, "I'm very hard to insult." He said, "All through the war, 
we haven't eaten anything from a pig." And now he saw the meat from 
the pig.  And I said, "Can you eat sheep?"  And he says yes. So I 
said, "You got sheep, and I'm glad you don't eat pig -- I can have 
more!"  (He laughs.)  
 
30:15 - And then they had to go someplace else. I found them a 
place about an hour and a half walk from us. Then after we were 
freed, he walked all the way back to thank us. The woman there gave 
him a sandwich -- two slices of dry bread! My wife had him eat with 
us, and made him a nice package to bring home to his wife. So I 
gave him a ride back on a bicycle so he wouldn't have to walk home. 
He was little. I was a civil servant, looking for people's lights 
and so on, so I didn't have a curfew. So I brought him home. I'm 
still sorry I didn't ask his name. 
 
10:80 - [Didn't the Dutch government want you to turn in Jews, as 
a government employee] -- It was more like a township volunteer 
thing -- help with bombardments and things like that, checking 
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blackout curtains. But it got me a permit so I could be on the road 
in the middle of the night. It had some purpose.  
 
31:20 - Also, coal miners had permits to come home at night, so it 
was harder for the Germans to keep track. And many times I didn't 
even make it to the mine, when I had something special, and I 
didn't go. But they marked me down anyway. 
 
31:45 - (Greta) - Lot of people helped -- more than you'd think of. 
 
31:50 - (Johan) - A lot of people helped out. 
 
31:44 - (Greta) - People -- even high up, they wouldn't have them 
in their house, but they'd do these other things. 
 
31:60 - (Johan) - The lady who brought the little boy was the wife 
of one of the head engineers from the coal mine. Mrs. Klandecki (? 
-phonetic spelling) -- Tante Ava. 
 
31:85 - She was Dutch.  
 
32:00 - [What would you want children to know about these years?] 
- 
- Well, I don't .... (pauses)... I think -- the whole truth. The 
good and the bad, so they get an idea. But they'll never get the 
idea -- and nobody can ever imagine -- what it is to come through 
a time like that. 
 
32:40 - [Do you think there are lessons to be learned from this 
time?] -- Well, some people learned lessons, and some didn't. 
 
32:50 - (Greta) - When I was little I didn't think about these 
things. But now, I think what it was like for that mother when they 
told her the children must go away. You must give your children to 
that man on the bicycle. You only have to believe they mean well 
for them. Can you imagine what that mother went through? And those 
children, being babies, how scared they must have been? They always 
say Hijt (?) -- that's Frisian for Dad --is the only father we 
have. Cyril met them after the war. He's English; he was a soldier. 
He met the kids because we still had them. He was part of the 
troops that liberated that section.  
 
33:65 - (Greta) - (Tells about a party Bob organized for them in 
Israel in 1983.) Everyone thought we were Jewish because of our 
noses! 
 
33:85 - (Johan) - We were there for a celebration of 35 years of 
independence. It was cold that evening. 
 
33:95 - (Greta) - We were on top of Mt. Herzl. 
 
34:05 - (Greta) - Cyril was sunburned. I had to bargain to spend 
fewer shekels for a hat. It was fun to bargain; I got 10 shekels 
off! (She laughs.) 
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34:30 - (Greta) - After my dad passes away ... I treasure that 
medal. I'll leave it to my oldest boy, since they don't know that 
much about it. But I don't want it to be shoved in the drawer. So 
we'll give it to the Jewish community here if anything happens. 
They'll display it in all the papers. 
 
34:70 - (The camera focuses on the medal.) 
 
34:75 - (Greta) - Cyril said, why don't you donate it? --Because I 
hate to think of it shoved in a cupboard or something. I live in 
Dorchester, about 45 minutes from here towards Toronto. 
 
35:00 - (Johan) - We had people from Toronto, Professor Stein (?), 
one time. 
 
35:20 - (Johan) - I have some books by Elie Wiesel, and Dr. Sam 
Olaner (? -phonetic spelling) -- he interviewed us for about three 
hours. 
 
33:45 - The very first time I was interviewed was in Jerusalem in 
1977. Bob's wife translated the article in the paper and sent it to 
us. 
 
35:60 - (Greta) - It was in the paper in Holland, too. In 
Washington, when they said how many more people could have been 
saved if everyone had taken just one person, I said to Cyril, "I'm 
really ashamed -- even though I have nothing to be ashamed of." 
 
36:90 - (Johan gives interviewer a copy of the article.) 
 
36:00 - (Johan) - I'm glad Greta is here, because she helps me 
remember. 
 
36:10 [Before the conference in Washington in 1984, did you ever 
think much about that time? Was it painful to talk about it?] -In 
1977 my wife was sick. Her nerves were upset, and we had to go to 
a doctor in Jerusalem. 
 
36:45 - (Greta) - It's not hard for me to talk about it. But, in 
Jerusalem that time, it was hard for my parents. Everybody cried. 
 
36:60 - (Johan) - After that time, for a while, my wife had bad 
dreams. She woke up screaming. 
 
36:70 - (Greta) - In Washington it was very, very sad. I'm still 
glad I went... 
37:00 - I heard in Washington that only 5,000 people gave a helping 
hand to hide them. 
 
37:10 - (Greta) - I think that was very little. Other people were 
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scared ... 
 
 
 
37:20 - ( Johan ) - The way I see it, a lot of people have no  
faith in humankind . They are only scared for their own skin and 
not for yours, he hers, or hers . They are selfish . 
 
37:30 - (Greta) - They should just try and put them self in the 
same place.... 
 
37:35 - (Johan) - I was scared during that time, but never for 
myself. I was scared that they would get those kids, and maybe our 
own kids, and my wife. 
 
37:45 - (Greta) - I keep thinking -- if it was me, and my children, 
wouldn't I be grateful if it were me. So that's why I could see why 
those people were so grateful for being saved.  
 
37:55 - (Greta) - My brother is a year older. He broke off with my 
dad, and with me. 
 
37:75 - (Johan) - I think, deep in his heart, he was jealous of 
those children. He thought they got too much attention from his 
mother. And he was kind of a spoiled brat . . . he was jealous of 
those children. 
 
37:90 - [ Interviewer says she has heard stories of children who 
were angry of losing their parents' time] - (Greta) - I don't think 
I ever felt any resentment. Before he [Bob] could play outside, I 
would walk with him in the back. And he would cry for his mother, 
and I would cry with him. I. felt so sorry for him. And then he'd 
wet the bed, and say it was your fault -- you didn't wake me up!  
 
38:35 - (Johan) - He was a real little Jew! 
 
38:40 - (Greta) - I loved him so much! Evie was jealous... 
 
38:50 - (Johan) - They fought a lot. 
 
38:65 - (Greta) - She lives in Jerusalem now. 
 
38:75 - He is in the import-export business now, and she is a 
schoolteacher. Bob's wife is a high school teacher, and her mother 
is a teacher in the University at Tel Aviv. Bob Hareman -- Schlomo 
Hareman. Solomon in Holland, Schlomo in Israel. 
 
39:10 - (Greta) - To me, he's still Bob. The girl was Evie. Eva -- 
but for little girls, it's Evie. They call me Sis. 
 
39:30 - (Greta) - Bob will be 50 in September. I'm nine years 
older. Now it's not too much, because he's married and has 
children. 
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39:50 - (Greta) - We were in Holland 10 years ago, and he was in 
Holland, and he said, "Let's get in touch." Then I got a call in 
Friesland, and he called and came for the day.  
 
39:75 - [Can you see any evidence of emotional scars?] (Greta) -No, 
I think they adjusted well. They were very young then. 
 
39:85 - (Johan) - And they had a good, free time with us. They were 
like our children. 
 
39:90 - (Greta) - There was no religion, since there was no way my 
mom and dad would send them to Sunday School. 
 
 
 
40:00 - (Johan) - Some people sent them [other Jewish children] to 
Sunday School, but I think that was a dirty trick to do -- because 
the little kids would listen to you, if we told them to do it. That 
would have been a mean thing to do. 
 
40:15 - [Greta) - And, in the kibbutz, they had people helping to 
raise them. That's important. They go every year to visit the tree 
at Yad Vashem. One a year, they send us a picture to show us how 
much it's grown. 
 
40:40 - (Johan) - They had lots of friends there to watch us shovel 
the tree. I worked hard there planting it! (They talk about how 
much the tree has grown.) It is a Johanes broodboom -- A John's 
bread tree. 
 
40:80 - (Interviewer tells them that, in the Bible, the carob's 
tree name means 'righteous'. She thanks them for the interview, and 
for what they've done)  - (Johan) - I'm very proud myself. I don't 
care what other people think about it, if they think it was a sin. 
To me it was human beings, not just Jews. Human beings.  
 
41:40 - (Greta) - But what kind of people would say something like 
that! I would never do that. I'm always afraid of hurting or 
annoying people. They shouldn't.... That's why I thought that was 
a nice thing in Washington -- faith in humankind. Not many people 
have it. Most people are selfish: me first. They're scared they'll 
get their own skin.  
 
41:70 - (Johan) - Oh well, we came through it. 
 
41:80 - (Interviewers take photos, and talk about their itinerary. 
Johan tells of a recent incident.) I picked up a hitchhiker, 
because I could tell he was Jewish, even though I don't usually 
pick up hitchhikers. We talked. When I stopped here we stayed in 
the car for more than a half hour, still talking. Then he thanked 
me, and later on when he got home, he sent a nice thank-you note. 
He was from Israel, or close to it.  
.END. 
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